10th Newsletter

Report on the second meeting of the Convention, 

Thursday 21st and Friday 22nd March 2002

Introduction

The second meeting of the Convention on the Future of Europe was characterised by a self-critical but nevertheless, enthusiastic atmosphere. President of the Convention, Valéry Giscard d'Estaing opened the meeting with a speech in which he recognised and acknowledged several fundamental problems of legitimacy of the European Union. The most important of these problems being the democratic deficit of the EU institutions and the lack of support from the citizens of the EU to the EU project in general. 

Lack of public support

One member diagnosed the problem of the widening gap between the EU and its citizens in the following words: "The ambitions of politicians are not always identical to the needs of the population". The self-critical change of tone in the Laeken Declaration and at the meeting of the Convention, is a clear concession to the Euro critics and realists, who have fought for the recognition of the need to take the sceptic opinion of the citizens of Europe seriously. 

Rules of Procedure

The Rules of Procedure, presented by the Presidium, were adopted with the possibility of revision within a couple of months. None of the amendments, proposed at the meeting by the various delegations, were included, but the President promised to apply the rules liberally and flexibly. 

Please find these Rules of Procedure attached.

Speaking time

The question of how to make the Convention a forum for lively and progressive debate has to be dealt with in the near future. Despite the difficulty in controlling a "catch the eye" debate, members of the Convention nevertheless demand this kind of debate. The request for establishing working groups as soon as possible corresponds to this demand, as real debate could take place exactly in these groups.

Visions

Keywords in most speeches held at the meeting were diversity, subsidiarity, efficiency and the EU's democratic deficit. The representatives of the applicant countries focused especially on solidarity, equality and cultural and national identity in their speeches. Although the Convention has been formed to strengthen the powers of the EU, particularly the applicant countries expressed their fears of escaping one superpower just to be entrapped in another.

The Catalogue of Competence might become a very central issue of debate. Many members requested a clear division of powers while other suggested that this task would be dangerous to embark on, as it might become a constraint in the process of development of the EU.

Many members spoke of simplifying the existing treaties and incorporating the Charter of Fundamental Rights into a new treaty or Constitution. 

Democracy Forum

A press conference was held today, Friday 22nd March 2002 by David Heathcoat-Amory (UK), Jens-Peter Bonde (DK), Jan Zahradil (CZ), Peter Skaarup (DK) and Esko Seppänen (FIN), five members of the Convention and of Democracy Forum, a cross political discussion forum. Please find the press release from this meeting attached.

Please also find attached the summary of the minutes of the last meeting of the Democracy Forum, Thursday 21st March 2002 at 13.00 and the Rules of Procedure for this group.

